Chatham County Environmental Review Board Meeting

September 18, 2008

Meeting Minutes Final
Meeting called to order at 6:34 p.m.

ERB members present: Elaine Chiosso, Mike Dunn, Sonny Keisler, Raj Butalia, Martha Girolami, Catherine Bollinger, Hal House, Tara Allden, Steve Wing, Jim Willis (ex-officio), Allison Weakley (Chair) 
Staff present: Fred Royal, Environmental Resources Director; Tracy Burnett, Parks and Recreation Department, Jim Willis, S&E C
Chair Weakley announced she has taken a position with Goldstein and Associates and therefore she will be stepping aside as chair and will take a leave of absence until January. Elaine Chiosso will act as interim chair until the end of the year if needed. Chiosso then added an item to agenda – we will need to conduct elections for Chair and Vice Chair if time permits at the end of this meeting.

Approval of Meeting Minutes

Catherine Bollinger moved to approve the August 21, 2008 meeting minutes; seconded by Hal House; vote unanimous.
Public Input – none

Staff Report

Fred Royal offered a brief presentation on hydrology due to recent storms – Tropical Storms Fay and Hanna. Update from State Climate Office on drought status. Chiosso added we are seeing some massive impervious surfaces in the County from some large-scale developments. She is concerned about maintenance of storm water devices in developments that have roads built but are slow in building out. We need to make sure these devices are being maintained. It is another reason for us to pass these ordinances. There were various instances of high run off and sedimentation after recent storms shared by ERB members. 

Tonight (or soon after) is ERB’s final opportunity to comment on ordinances. There is a public hearing on Oct 20 so public will have another chance to comment. 

Fred shared map of steep slopes as example what an applicant might use to delineate steep slopes on their property.  Steep slopes are 25% or greater.  Moderate slopes are 15-24.9% and have a different set of performance standards.  Gradual slopes are 0-14.9%.

Fred reiterated that ERB’s final comments on these ordinances are needed tonight or soon thereafter. If there are comments that require a lot of deliberation with the Planning Board (PB), attorneys, or other staff, it probably will need to be put aside until after the moratorium due to time constraints.

The ERB also needs to determine what other areas need input post moratorium and in what priority.  

Another reminder of the public hearing on Oct 20; And then there will be a joint BoC, PB, ERB on Nov. 3.  It would be great to have ERB member present. Adoption would be Nov 17. 

Fred made an announcement regarding the Jordan Lake Trash cleanup – Oct. 18,      8 am; volunteers needed, Robeson Creek ramp off Hank’s Chapel Rd.  Bring gloves, wear jean and work boots. Bring lunch and water. This is a pilot project to see what it will take to really clean up lake area.  Tom added details about the problem and the clean up effort. 

Chiosso added that this trash is the visible pollution coming down the Haw River. The vast majority of the trash is coming don in major storm water events like after Hanna. The sediment problems we can also see, but the nutrient issues like those addressed by the Jordan lake Rules are the ones we cannot see.

Big Woods Park EA Peer Review
Presented by Sandy Slayton , Entrix, Environmental and Natural Resource Management Consultants.
She presented a power point describing the project: 66 acre parcel; 35 acres to remain forested, the remainder developed into recreational facilities such as ball fields, buildings, and parking lots. The discussion centered on a description of the property’s features. Much of the property has been clear cut n the past 30 years. Soils are all highly erodible (will be an issue with Mountain Bike Trails). There will be a 100 ft setback all around the property line.  Funding was obtained from Clean Water Management Trust Fund for the 14 acres on the west. There are buffered ephemeral stream channels, and the design is also protecting existing meadow and a pond. There are some large oak trees at a rock outcrop. Fred noted that the conservation subdivision ordinance that we will hear about later has a proposed minimum size for such features of 5000 square feet. This area is a relatively small feature (~1600 sq ft). This one would not fit into that because it would not meet the minimum size threshold. Weakley added that the State Wildlife Action Plan considers rock outcrops as a priority habitat for protecting wildlife species. Parks and Recreation has tried to adjust plans to protect environmental resources on the site.  The old house foundation was also discussed. 

Conclusions:

Park layout is sensitive to environmental concerns as evidenced by:

Ephemeral stream buffers

Avoidance of steep slopes

100 ft setback from property line

Protection of larger trees

Many iterations of site design

Recommendations:

Further soils analysis may be necessary in areas of shallow bedrock

Forestry management for wooded areas

Storm water management (LID)

Inspect dam

Nutrient management for ballfields

Sediment and erosion control

Erosion resistance for mountain bike trail ad disc golf course

Historical research and protection of potential archaeological resources

Shift ballfield to avoid rock outcrop (which they have done)
Weakley suggested showing proposed features overlaid on top of existing features like steep slopes, stream buffers, existing meadows, large trees, and other important features that we are concerned about.  She had concerns that a proposed rod is on steep slopes, but could not tell for sure without additional information. Recommend that large trees be GPS located in and that the existing road be utilized. Chiosso asked about Wildlife Resources Commission report. The report had concerns about maintaining existing meadow (mow every few years) and the rock outcrop. Fred agreed that what the EA discovered need to be shown on the actual footprint.

 House asked about soils – are any upper horizons left? 

This is a draft EA and ERB can think about it and make recommendation at the next meeting. Ideally ERB will have additional information before our next meeting. We would like to see another map including all of these features we discussed, and looking at whether the existing road can be utilized. 

Terrells Ridge Subdivision EA

Brian Smith presented a summary of his report (draft letter to Fred Royal). He was hired by Chatham County to do a peer review of Terrells Ridge EA. The ERB had seen the concept plan about a year ago. The ERB submitted a memo to BoC on what we would like to see addressed in EA (5/21/07 memo). Specific concerns addressed in that memo included:

Wastewater; well/groundwater; slope, topography, and soils; surface waters; flora/fauna and wildlife habitat; light pollution; and cultural/historical resources.

Brian prefaced his comments with some background:

Brian produced a letter with all of his comments on the EA. He made one site visit. The EA was written using SEPA Guidelines, but is not required to do so as it is a private development. He took the EA as a stand-alone document.

Highlights of his comments:

A detailed site plan was not included in the EA (therefore he could not look at lot layouts, etc.). 

There was no specific section on a preferred alternative. 

The disturbance areas do not seem to account for well areas, wastewater areas, utility lines, or lawns. How will undisturbed/preserved area be protected and maintained?

Will there be any conservation easements? If so, please show a site plan.

How will temporary disturbance areas be replanted? 

Over half of the total 206 acres will be in private lots. What other activities might occur on those lots?

He concludes that a large burden is placed on the individual homeowner, with pervious driveways, native landscaping, rainwater collection, special lighting, etc, are all mentioned.

Weakley wanted more specifics on special lighting (EA mentioned lighting that was better for wildlife) issue. 

Brian stated there is some discussion of storm water quantity but not really any on storm water quality in the EA. The EA mentions five stream crossings but did not provide information on where they are, what slopes they are on, etc. 

Roads discussion:

How much cut and fill?

Why are 5 stream crossings required?

What are impacts from the road crossings including the fill slopes?

How much of the road will impact steep slopes?

How will each stream crossing not be a conduit for high velocity storm water?

Weakley asked what type of stream crossing is proposed? The EA does not specify.

Chiosso suggested we go through the comments quickly and have a general discussion of what we want to do since it seems clear that the EA does not address many of the specifics that the ERB had requested.

Drinking water discussion:

Where are the wells? How many?

Where will water lines run; stream crossings?

Is there potential for ground water contamination?

At what stage will wells be installed and tested?

Public or private utility?

Wastewater system details?

Soils discussion:

Main section is Chatham County soils survey data. The steep slopes specifics are not addressed. 

No site specific soil report is included.

Discussion of figures in the report and needs to clarify issues. 

Brian’s summary: It is a large EA with a lot of effort put into the EA. This is a low-density development. He provided a lot of comments on the EA comment does not necessarily mean there is a problem, only that more information would help clarify an issue. Many details not covered in the EA. 

Chiosso stated that it sounds like many of the comments brought up by Brian probably have answers; they just were not covered in the EA. 

Jim Willis suggested a site plan would be useful for EA review. The development has received sketch approval. Catherine Bollinger said EA was used as a guide so maybe in trying to fit the EA into the SEPA format, some of the information was omitted. 

Brian would like to see preferred alternatives, including how environmental constraints have been considered. Hopefully many of these questions can be answered in a straight forward manner through looking at the Sketch Plan, etc. 

Chiosso made a motion to ask for answers to questions brought up in peer review before next meeting.  Second by Allden. Approved by unanimous vote. 

Fred has Brian’s power point presentation and can provide it to ERB. 

Sedimentation and Erosion Control Ordinance

Discussion led by Jim Willis.
This is essentially the same version as we were sent earlier in week. Currently working with attorneys to coordinate between the various ordinances and to make sure the definitions are working together.

Highlights of the comparison of old and new versions 
The scope now says that the ordinance applies to all land disturbing activity.

Plan, permit, and slope standards will only apply to land disturbance over 20,000 square feet.  For a commercial project of 10,000 sq ft of disturbance, they would not be required to have a plan or a permit but they would be required to meet the rest of the ordinance. 

Education will play an important role.  For small projects it will probably be complaint driven.

Allden asked if there has been discussion on how to get education about this document out. Willis said there probably would be some sort of information going out to the public. 

Weakley suggested referencing the definition of slopes in section 6. 

House had some concern over sediment and erosion devices remaining after project. Willis said there would be a clear transition shown from temporary devices to permanent devices. 

Catherine Bollinger said she had some edits of typos etc. to share with Jim.

Catherine Bollinger made a motion to approve this Ordinance as described tonight with corrections indicated. Seconded by House.  Unanimous approval.
Storm Water Ordinance Draft
Presented by Jonathan Heald
Discussed new exemption regarding construction of a single-family residence, etc on an existing lot. One idea is that there is some minimum post construction storm water management on quality and quantity but not to the same level as everybody else.  Another is saying a 20,000 sq ft disturbance figure as a minimum trigger. 

Fred suggested one idea is to require that storm water not be discharged at the property line but rather in a sheet flow off the landscape (this would help minimize impacts on neighboring properties.

Chiosso recommends we accept as is with 20,000 sq ft disturbance as a minimum trigger and give it another look after the moratorium. That would be consistent. 

Discussion of items in Section 400 that has required a lot of adjustments: 

General requirements – 

Item b does say that rainfall data can change. Fred suggested we pull that table out of the ordinance and put into a policy. 
Discussed exemptions such as redevelopment, LID, minor subdivision, etc

ERB will send some minor edits, and detailed hydrological analysis of the watershed, etc.

Further highlights of the ordinance were discussed including inspections, illicit discharges, 

House recommended changing bullet #3 under Allowable Discharge (Article 7, 700, Part B, page 23) from simply Irrigation Water to Potable Irrigation Water. but that may be covered since gray water is not allowed at this time. 

Catherine had some other edits to offer. 

Raj Butalia made a motion that we approve the ordinance conditional on qualifying the exclusion for single family residence and article 4, section 400 item 2A, pg 9 to reconsider the volume triggered by storm water restrictions to a higher value (2 year, 1 hour storm instead of the proposed 1 year storm).

Second by House
Discussion followed on issue such as the engineering requirements for the volume of water for a 2-year storm. We have a standard that 1 year, 1 hr storm is basic in the industry that is in current ordinance or a more restrictive standard of a 2 year, 1 hr storm. Jonathan qualified that by saying that by using the 1 year, 1 hour storm we are already exceeding the industry standard. Elaine and Catherine are in favor of keeping the 1 year 1 hour storm and we can revisit after the moratorium. 

Vote 5-5 – tie vote on whether to change to more restrictive 2 year, 1 hour storm event.
Tara made a motion to accept the ordinance with single-family exclusion. Mike Dunn seconded. It passed. 
Conservation Subdivisions
Presented by the consultant from Goldstein Assoc. Chris Hopper, Biologist.
As way of introduction Elaine stated that many have expressed concerns that this is not protective enough, but that there may not be sufficient time for changes before the PB submits its final proposal. 
Discussion on natural space and whether watershed buffers and steep slopes should qualify as counting toward primary areas since they are already off limits to development under new ordinances. Upland pools were discussed and it was recommended we start a pre-qualified list of biologists that can make field determinations of the values of upland systems (i.e. is it a functioning upland pool?) and to make an assessment of primary and secondary areas. This would then go to a technical review committee whose make-up is yet to be determined. Raj had concerns about our ability to distinguish between natural features (for example upland pools) and those influenced by human activity. 

Fred suggested that if there is anything we don’t like about this ordinance that we table it until after the moratorium as it could cause unintended delays.

Presenter stated that in order for this option to remain attractive to developers, it should not be too restrictive. But, in general, ERB members were not keen on several of the provisions. Elaine and Mike preferred taking everything out of the natural space option that developers cannot build on anyway (steep slopes and buffers). 

Some additional suggestions by the presenter for consideration after the moratorium is lifted:

Establish an overlay district – we could preserve significant natural heritage areas in that way 

Establish a tree protection ordinance

Keisler made a motion that we provide qualified endorsement of ordinance but with the provision that already regulated areas such as steep slopes and watershed buffers not be allowed to count toward the natural space. Further, after the moratorium the ERB would like to explore some additional ways to protect Chatham County’s significant natural resources.

Raj seconded.

Approved 9-0. Weakley recused herself.    
Updates

Chatham Conservation Partnership (CCP) – Weakley discussed the idea for CCP to assist in developing a habitat conservation plan for the County for the Cape Fear Shiner. That would determine what developers would need to do to protect that species. It might take 2 years+ to develop such a plan. Elaine made a plea for representation by ERB members at CCP meetings in the future. 

Sludge – Steve Wing proposed we discuss at a future ERB meeting. It is important that local governments play a strong role in this issue. Suggests we put sludge on the ERB agenda for our October meeting and we recommend specific proposals we can make to the BoC or to the Board of Health. The first step may be just the right to know issue, something that would require applicators to make public information available so that at least people will know what is going on. This would not require much in terms of Coy resources.

Siler City wastewater treatment permit update by Sonny.

Jordan Lake Rules - Rules Review Commission took up the rules today and after lengthy discussions decided to keep the rules in their jurisdiction for further discussion at their October meeting. 

Adjournment

Mike Dunn moved to adjourn at 9:48 p.m.

Allison Weakley seconded. Vote unanimous.

Next meeting is scheduled for October 16, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Dunlap Classroom in Pittsboro. 
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